NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

JANUARY 14, 15, 2009
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
I.
Call to Order, 5:00 p.m., Wednesday, January 14, 2009
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 5:00 p.m., Wednesday, January 14, 2009.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Caroline Benavidez, and Christine Hall.  Regent James Miyagishima participated via telephone and joined the meeting at 6:00 p.m. following Major Focus.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent; Retha Coburn, Associate Superintendent of Business & Finance; Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher; Margie Macias, Capital Projects Coordinator; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
President McAninch led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Mark Carter, Developmental Specialist with NMSBVI was in attendance.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Caroline Benavidez stated that she is very excited to be attending this meeting at the new Early Childhood Program facility.  She stated that being in this new state of the art facility is a dream come true.  She stated that she has been very busy at Zia Elementary School.  She stated that Zia School just got a new Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI), which brings the total TVI count, at Zia School, to three.  The addition of another TVI will allow the school to better serve more students with visual impairments.  
David Baland stated that he is very impressed with the new Early Childhood Program facility and grounds.   
Christine Hall stated that she is also impressed with the new facility and is looking forward to taking a full tour.  She stated that the NFB will be holding a Science Academy very soon.  Jeff Killebrew, Science Teacher at the NMSBVI residential campus is helping to coordinate.  This academy will be for elementary to middle school age children and will be held either at the new ECP facility or Albuquerque High School.  An exact date for the academy has not been determined, but will be after spring break.  The Braille Readers are Leaders program will be having a contest in the State of New Mexico this year.  The forms for that program will go out in February.  The contest will run from March 1 to May 1, 2009.  
Alicia McAninch stated that she is also very excited to be at the new Early Childhood Program facility.  She stated that she had the opportunity to come a little earlier than the other Regents, and was able to tour the new facility while staff were still working.  She stated that staff seem very excited to be in their new home.  She stated that since the last meeting she had the opportunity to attend the Christmas luminaria display on the residential campus in Alamogordo.  There were over 3,000 luminarias displayed and it was beautiful.  She also attended the residential campus student Christmas program which was wonderful.  She stated that Lorrie Francis, the residential campus music teacher, did a wonderful job putting the program together.  She stated that it was wonderful to see students and staff participating in the program.  She stated that NMAER is sponsoring a conference in Albuquerque on February 12 and 13, 2009, with a pre-conference scheduled for February 11th.  She stated that they have some great speakers/sessions/presentations scheduled for this years conference.  She stated that conference information is available through the NMSBVI website.  She stated that she wanted to make note of a couple sad passings.  Two members of our staff experienced losses over the holiday season.  John Williams lost is son-in-law, Christian P. Humphries, who was serving with the U.S. Army in Iraq.  She stated that she was able to attend the beautiful military service for Christian.  Margie Macias lost her sister, Lourdes Stolle.  She stated that she also attended the service for Lourdes.  She stated that former employees that recently passed away are:  Opal Robertson, Elsie Bassinger, and Lisa Jones.  She stated that it has been a sad time for NMSBVI and she wishes to extend her sympathies to all who have lost a loved one.
V. Input

A. Parent Input.  

There was no one present for parent input.
B. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.   Superintendent Lyle asked that the Personnel Report be moved to follow Executive Session.  She also asked that at least of portion of the Program Updates be allowed during the Thursday, January 15, 2009 morning portion of this meeting.  She stated that she would like to allow program coordinators an opportunity to update the Board of Regents on their programs.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – New Early Childhood Program Facility
Following a dinner break the Board of Regents and Leadership Team toured the new Early Childhood Program Facility.
VI.
Board Activities (cont.)

B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of December 8, 2008.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of December 8, 2008 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

B. Monthly Investment Report – October & November 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for October & November 2008.  She stated that we experienced a decline in market value during the month October 2008 in the amount of $195,231.00.  November 2008 turned around and we experienced an increase in market value.  We anticipate that December 2008 will also reflect an increase in market value.  David Baland asked how quickly the State Investment Counsel gets our portfolio information to us every month.  Retha Coburn stated that we usually receive our information from the State Investment Counsel approximately 45 days following the month being reported.  She stated that the November 2008 report reflects a prior year total investments balance of $11,784,780.56 at end of November 2007.  The November 2008 total investments balance was $8,384,044.86.  She stated that this balance has decreased due to NMSBVI pulling $3.6 million during FY-08.  David Baland stated that considering the state of the economy, and other factors, NMSBVI is doing quite well with its investment portfolio.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –October & November 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for October & November 2008.  She asked that the Board focus on the November 2008 report as it contains the most current information.  She stated that at November 30th we were through 42% of the fiscal year, and have received approximately 43% of our projected revenues.  Page 36 of the presented report reflects that the overall expenditures, as of November 30th, are at 34.59%, which is slightly under the expected overall expenditure level.  David Baland asked when we will know about the land grant revenues.  Retha Coburn stated that the land grant revenues do not normally get distributed until July or August.  She stated that we are scheduled to have our FY-10 operating budget to NM Higher Education Department (HED) by August 1, 2009.  We rarely are able to include the true land grant revenues in that report.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the October & November 2008 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet – October & November 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for October & November 2008.  She stated that the balance sheets are provided to the Board so that they are able to get a snapshot of how well the school meets its financial obligations.  She stated that these reports reflect fairly large cash balances because of the reimbursement process for our capital projects.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or commend.  There were no questions or comments.  
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a request to dispose of two Braille Notetakers with an original cost of $7,425.00.  If approved by the Board these items will be used as trade-ins for upgraded equipment.  The older model Braille Notetakers that will be traded-in are not functional, and have not been used for about 3 years.  Retha Coburn stated that the document that is presented to the Board reflects an error in the total original cost line.  The document presented indicates a total of $72,290.01.  The correct total should be $7,425.00.  Danette Fuller explained that these two items will be used as trade-in towards two new Freedom Scientific 40 Cell PacMates.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the disposition of fixed assets for the disposal of two Braille Notetakers, and removal from the inventory of fixed assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
6:33 p.m. to 7:12 p.m., January 14, 2009
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 6:33 p.m., Wednesday, January 14, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Benavidez, Hall, Miyagishima, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 7:12 p.m., Wednesday, January 14, 2009 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the emergency hire of Angela Giuliano as Reading Instructor at an annual salary of $47,552.00 per year; and the emergency hire of Elsa Lueck as Substitute Registered Nurse at a wage of $29.21 per hour.  (carried unanimously)
X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution for annual review.  The purpose of this policy is to reflect the Board’s adoption of the requirements of the NM Open Meetings Act as they pertain to requirements/procedures for open and closed meetings of the Board of Regents.  The NM Open Meetings Act requires the Board’s review and approval of this policy at least annually.  John Williams stated that this policy remains consistent with the NM Open Meetings Act and contains no revisions since last year’s presentation.  David Baland asked which state agency is responsible for the NM Open Meetings Act.  John Williams stated that it falls under the purview of the NM State Office of the Governor.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the annual review of NMSBVI Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items.

A. Program Updates.

Residential:

Danette Fuller provided an update on the residential campus programs.  She stated that the provided report reflects the current enrollment data for the residential campus.  She reviewed the programs that are in place as well as the programs that are under development.  She stated that our Librarian, June Cady, is starting a program called Passport to Adventure.  In an effort to encourage reading students will receive a passport sticker for different literary types of books that they read and submit a book report on.  Once the student has filled their passport with stickers from each of the 15 literary types, the student will be presented with a gift certificate from a local merchant.  She shared one of the passports with the Board for the review.  The passports were designed and produced by Joanna Bradley and June Cady.  This program was announced to the kids on Friday, January 9th, and will begin in February.  She stated that our new Reading Teacher, Angela Giuliano, is going to reinstitute required reading time for the students during their dorm time after the end of the school day.  This will add a lot to our literacy initiatives.  We are planning to have PE for credit during the summer time, for secondary students, geared towards high school level students.  We have an adaptive PE teacher who will conduct a three week program which will earn participating students a half credit towards graduation.  President McAninch asked if we are recruiting for participation in this program.  Danette Fuller stated that we have already talked with some school districts throughout the state and will continue to recruit students for this summer program.  She stated that training in school improvement has been started for educational staff, and includes input from the students.  A Two day training session was conducted in January, and additional training will continue so that we can build on the school improvement system.  She stated that there are two other programs that we are in the process of developing.  The first is an 18 – 21 year old program that will first focus on functional classroom academics then move to academic living skills.  She explained the focus of this program.  The second is a Jump Start program for students between 5th and 6th grades designed to help them develop the skills they will need during secondary education, such as note taking, self advocacy, time management, independent living, etc.  We are in the creative development stage of this program.  President McAninch asked if the students involved in the Jump Start program will be brought on campus under the short term placement model.  Danette Fuller stated that our original thinking was to have them on campus for 1 school year.  However, we are early in the development and are unsure of what it will look like in the final stages.  At this point we are not sure school districts, parents, or students would be willing to have the student away from home for an entire school year.  As we develop this program we will get a better idea of what will work for everyone involved.  President McAninch asked how many students would be involved in the Jump Start program.  Danette Fuller stated that at this early stage of development she is thinking that 8 to 10 students could be enrolled in the program.  Caroline Benavidez asked if staff would be reassigned to work in that program.  Danette Fuller stated that due to current class sizes the teaching staff could not only cover their current teaching responsibilities, but also provide support to the Jump Start program.  Again, we are early in the development of this program.  We will have a clearer picture as we move forward in the development process.  Caroline Benavidez asked if time is being set aside for the development of this program.  She stated that it appears that the development of this program would be more effective if the staff working to develop it could get away to a location where they can completely focus on the program development, with no interruptions.  Danette Fuller stated that she agrees that a retreat setting would definitely be beneficial.  She stated that it will not only be our staff that develop this, but will also involve input from the public school teachers, parents, students, and past students.  Caroline Benavidez stated that some good resources are also available to assist in development, such as the NFB, who have done several summer programs for kids from all over the country.  She stated that the California School for the Blind has a Jump Start program, and would be an excellent resource during our development.  Danette Fuller stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no other questions.
APH Registration:

President McAninch asked who is handling APH Registration.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Steven Martinez with the ECP is handling APH Registration.  Steven Martinez indicated, to Superintendent Lyle, that at this point in the year he has more APH registrations returned than he did last year, and he is still conducting registration.  

B.
National Partnerships.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has presented a list of current national partnerships that NMSBVI is involved in.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the list, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.

C.
Legislative Updates.


Superintendent Lyle stated that she has had a great deal of conversation and meetings with Joe and Daisy Kupfer, our contract lobbyists.  They are very responsive to the school and call about every two weeks with updates on what is going on in Santa Fe.  They are working very hard in our behalf.  She stated that the Kupfers’ have been bringing people to the school for meetings, and recently asked for a way to educate the legislature as to the scope of our work, on a statewide level.  He suggested that we develop a document that indicates what school districts our current student population come from.  This will let the legislators know that we truly affect school districts and students from throughout the State of New Mexico.  She stated that she decided that we should also add all of the students that receive adaptive materials through our Instructional Resource Center, because they too benefit from NMSBVI.  She stated that all of this information will be provided to the Kupfers’ before the start of the upcoming legislative session, which is scheduled for Tuesday, January 20th.  She stated that she has a personal goal to put something in every legislator’s hand, every single week during this session.  This includes a thank you note for the new ECP facility, the newly developed NMSBVI historical magazine, fortune cookies with a Braille message inside, etc.  She stated that the most exciting item will be ceramic chilies that will be made by the students.  The students are going to make the chilies, and the Social Studies class will take them to Santa Fe and deliver them to the legislators.  They are also planning to take the NMSBVI choir to perform in the rotunda of the Round House.  She stated that the Kupfers’ are trying to set it up where the choir will actually perform on the house and senate floor during the general session.  We have several projects in the works that are designed to keep NMSBVI in the forefront with the state legislators.  The Board commented that these plans are excellent and expressed their appreciation to Superintendent Lyle.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have had some amazing information come to us from Santa Fe.  She stated that during these hard economic times, both nationally and with the state, we did not feel that we would receive any additional funding from the State of New Mexico anytime in the near future.  However, the NM Department of Finance & Administration (DFA) indicates that NMSBVI, for 2009, has recurring money coming from the State of New Mexico in the amount of $354,000.00, which includes our Low Vision Clinic, funds for the 3-Tier Licensure, etc.  They are recommending an increase of $500,000.00 in operational funding which would result in total funding of $854,000.00.  DFA is recommending a three year plan so that they can “offset our shortfalls”.  The NM Legislative Finance Committee (LFC) is recommending an increase of $400,000.00 in funding, which would be added to our $354,000.00 already in place for a total of $754,000.00 in operational funding.  We are hopeful that this will remain in place during this legislative session.  This is not close to what we have been asking for, but indicates that we have the ear of the NM legislature.  She shared this information with the Kupfers’ who indicated that they will work very hard this legislative session to keep this operational funding in place.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
D.
Capital Projects Update.
 
Margie Macias presented an update to the ongoing NMSBVI capital projects.  These projects include:  Central Receiving roof replacement; Natatorium renovation, mechanical and pool upgrades; Jack Hall renovation and electrical and mechanical upgrades; Jack Hall asbestos abatement; and Practical Arts building remodel.  She stated that a couple of the projects have changed since the presented report was prepared.  She stated that she has spoken with the CES contractor regarding the Central Receiving roof replacement project, and the news received was not good.  The original estimate on this project, as provided by the architect, was approximately $50,000.00.  Unfortunately the CES contractor believes that a more realistic estimate for the project is $108,000.00, per proposals submitted by subcontractors.  She stated that the primary reason for the higher price is due to the fact that the Central Receiving roof has a subsurface made of concrete, which makes it very difficult to reattach the clay tiles.  The subcontractor recommends the use of adhesive to attach the clay tiles to the subsurface.  This is much more time intensive and therefore results in a much higher per hour labor cost.  David Baland asked if the original clay tiles are too fragile, due to age, to reattach without breaking them.  Margie Macias stated that they are not so much worried about breaking the clay tiles, as damaging the very old concrete subsurface by trying to drive roofing nails into it.  She explained that another reason for the higher cost is that the subcontractor does not know how many of the original clay tiles will be reusable after they are removed.  The subcontractor has to take into consideration the cost of new clay tiles to replace any that will break during removal.  We are required to use the Spanish clay tiles as the building is a State of New Mexico historical building, and the NM Historical Preservation Division has indicated that we cannot replace the clay tiles with concrete tiles, or any other substitute.  Margie Macias stated that the Board originally approved $59,500.00 for the Central Receiving project, which was going to come from the quasi-endowment fund.  Our options at this point are to pull the $108,000.00 from the quasi-endowment fund so that we can immediately move forward on this project, or delay the project until FY-10 (July 1, 2009), then use BR&R funds to assist with the project costs.  President McAninch asked how badly the roof is leaking.  Margie Macias stated that during our heavy rains in July and August 2009 we experienced some significant leaks, which damaged some of the new drop ceiling tiles within the building.  It takes a pretty heavy rain before we see leaks in the building.  President McAninch stated that the local meteorologists are predicting that we are going to have a very dry spring and summer this year.  Margie Macias stated that they continue to work with the NM Historical Preservation Division on this matter.  Things work very slowly with this agency, so it may take until July 1 before we even get approval to move forward with the project.  David Baland asked what alternatives we have.  We cannot just continue to allow the roof to leak.  Margie Macias stated that we can do some repair work, however, when you get on the roof to do repairs, tiles will need to be removed and breakage of the very old tiles will result.  A repair on the roof will also cost a great deal.  

Margie Macias reported that the natatorium renovation project is drawing to a close.  The architect was on campus on January 12th to inspect the project.  Everything is looking good.  The only outstanding item is the boiler system training for our maintenance staff.  After that training is provided the architect will consider this project closed.  There is an 11 month warranty on the construction.  Once the building is turned back over to NMSBVI we will move forward to seal and coat the pool deck then open the natatorium.  Before we can open the pool for use we must apply for and receive approval from the State Environmental Department.  

Margie Macias reported that the Jack Hall renovation project has stalled.  We have gone through the bidding process and all bids came in way over what the architect estimated it would be.  We have met with the State Environmental Department, the architects, and the engineer.  The State Environmental Department has released us from having to obtain Silver LEED Certification.  We must still try to be as energy efficient as possible.  This will result in some savings to the overall contract price.  She stated that the engineer has designed three plans for our review.  The plans deal with three different types of mechanical HVAC systems, which should reduce our overall project cost considerably.  The systems will be energy efficient.  Once we have settled on the mechanical HVAC system we desire we will put the project back out to bid.  We are hoping to get bids much closer to what was originally estimated by the architect.  We have also looked into phasing this project.  A phased portion of the project would be the roof.  If we go to a new mechanical system that requires roof top units it will be unrealistic to expect to be able to phase the roof portion of the project.  She stated that in early December we received word from the NM Higher Education Department (HED) that President Elect Obama will be working hard on an economic stimulus package for capital outlay projects.  Every state has been requested to submit, to the federal government, capital projects that are already designed and ready to move forward.  We have submitted the Jack Hall renovation project for possible funding through this economic stimulus package at a total cost of approximately $4 million.  There is a possibility that we may receive some assistance from the federal government for this project.  NM HED is encouraging us to move forward with the Jack Hall project as it is unknown how long it will take before the federal government acts on the economic stimulus package, if at all.

Retha Coburn stated that we have a dilemma that we need to approach the Board with, and perhaps receive some guidance from the Board on how they would like to approach it.  She stated that many times, just before a Board of Regents meeting, aspects of projects begin to fall together but still contain missing pieces.  This makes it difficult to present a fully developed plan.  In the past we have asked for approval of an overall budget, then the Board has given the Superintendent authority to sign off on that level of expenditure.  This allowed us to select the contractor once the bidding process was complete.  This has worked very well, but it asks that the Board leave a great deal of trust in the school’s administration.  We find ourselves in that situation once again.  We ask one of two things from the Board:  1) allow us to take the Jack Hall project budget back to the NM HED meeting in February 2009 and include some of the funds that we have left over from the ECP project, which should be $250,000.00 to $300,000.00.  The state statute that awarded this capital project money to the ECP project is written to allow utilization of the funds for renovations on the Alamogordo campus.  Or, 2) once all of the figures are received from the architect for the Jack Hall renovation project we can fully develop the plans and recommendation and bring it to the Board for approval during a special meeting, so that we can present it to NM HED in February 2009.  David Baland stated that he understands that statutorily we can use the left over funds from the ECP project for the Jack Hall project.  Does this mean that administration is simply asking for permission, from the Board, to use the left over funds for the Jack Hall project?  Retha Coburn stated that that is correct.  Utilizing those funds will increase the overall budget that was previously approved by the Board of Regents and NM HED.  Because we have to take the request to NM HED they are going to require that the Board of Regents make a motion to allow the increase to the overall budget for the project for the Jack Hall renovation project.  Anytime funding sources for any project are changed we are required to take it back through the approval phase.  Christine Hall asked if the left over funds from the ECP project could be used for the  Central Receiving roof replacement project.  Retha Coburn stated that we could use it for that, but then would not have the needed funds for the Jack Hall renovation project.  At this time the Jack Hall renovation project has priority over the other Alamogordo campus capital outlay projects.  Retha Coburn stated that funding sources that we have received in the past are up for reauthorization.  Because the State of New Mexico is in a deficit, they are looking to draw back some funds that have been appropriated.  This means that if we do not use the funds that have been appropriate by the State of New Mexico, it will more than likely be taken back.  The Governor is trying to draw back the Clean Energy funding that was appropriated to NMSBVI.  We have expended $25,000.00 of the Clean Energy funding that was appropriated to use for a Life Cycle Cost Analysis on the mechanical system for Jack Hall.  We are hoping that because we have already started the requirements for that appropriation that the State will not draw back the remainder of the unused appropriation.  There are hearings in Santa Fe this week regarding funding reauthorizations.  This means that we need to keep the momentum going on the Jack Hall building.  If the project appears to be stalled, in any way, we may lose funds that were already appropriated to us.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to increase the Jack Hall Renovation Project budget by the amount of remaining funds from the Early Childhood Facility Project.  (carried unanimously)
Superintendent Lyle asked for clarification.  She stated that one of the things that we struggle with when we have a project, is whether the Board prefers to make a motion approving a project up to specified dollar amount; or whether the Board prefers a special meeting be called when an exact budget figure can be presented.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she is uncomfortable with approving a budget up to a specified dollar amount.  She stated that she would prefer to wait until a specific dollar amount for a project is determined before approval is given.  Retha Coburn stated that in the case of the Jack Hall renovation project we are simply asking that the Board approve a budget amount so that we can take it back to NM HED for approval.  Once it is approved by NM HED, bids have been received, and a specific dollar amount is determined, we will bring the project back to the Board for approval before awarding the project.  President McAninch stated that she does not feel uncomfortable holding special meetings when the need arises.  The other members of the Board concurred.  Retha Coburn stated that we never receive accurate numbers on a project until the project goes out for bid; bids are received, opened, and reviewed.  She stated that unfortunately we do not often get to wait until that point before we have to take it through the State approval process.  That is the reason that we have to develop the preliminary project recommendation based on architect estimates.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she understands that the Board has no objection to participating in special meetings when the need arises.  
E. ECP Facility Ribbon Cutting.
The NMSBVI Board of Regents participated in the ECP Ribbon Cutting/Grand Opening at 1:00 p.m., Thursday, January 15, 2009.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


There were no questions.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.


There were no questions.
D.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions.

General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions.
The meeting recessed at 8:30 p.m., Wednesday, January 14, 2009, and will reconvene at 8:30 a.m., Thursday, January 15, 2009.
The meeting reconvened at 8:30 a.m., Thursday, January 15, 2009.

XI.
Other Items. (cont.)
A. Program Updates. (cont.)
Birth to 3 Program:

Cindy Faris, Birth to 3 Program Coordinator and Mark Carter, Developmental Specialist presented an update to the Birth to 3 Program.  Cindy Faris thanked the Board of Regents for the support that they lend to the program.  She stated that she is in her 9th year with NMSBVI and has always been pleased with the support provided by the Board, which has been key to the program’s success.  She shared some successes and challenges of the Birth to 3 Program.  She reviewed the contents of the presented Birth to 3 quarterly report.  The report reflects that 711 children/families received direct services from NMSBVI Development Specialists during the current quarter.  This compares to 493 during the same quarter last year.  She stated that when she started with the program 9 years ago the Birth to 3 Program was providing services to 40 children/families.  That is phenomenal growth.  She stated that the success that we have had with the program is now the programs challenges.  It is challenging to provide services to the number of children/families while at the same time ensuring that we maintain the same high level of service that we have always provided.  She reviewed the Developmental Specialist’s case loads.  At the present time the highest Developmental Specialist caseload is 37 children/families.  She stated that there are Developmental Specialists that drive in excess of 2,000 miles per month providing services throughout the state.  She stated that the program has been very successful in building community relationships throughout the state.  These relationships are why we are increasing our service numbers.  The relationships help us to identify children who need services earlier.  The training around the state has also experienced a significant growth.  She stated that they have been doing a lot of training of agencies and staff on how to screen vision, how to look at kids, how to work with them, and how to develop strategies.  She stated that they work very closely with agencies that have our kids on their case loads.  Coordination between NMSBVI and the agencies has been instrumental in the quality of services that we are able to provide, and the referrals that we receive.  She stated that the vision screening tool that NMSBVI has put together has provided a standardized method of screening for statewide use.  This has resulted in comprehensive early identification of children that need services, which increases referrals to the Birth t o 3 Program.  She stated that the state has been very supportive of the VIISA training and has asked us to provide a report during the next state meeting and to let them know how we are going to carry through with it.  The state wants us to continue to do VIISA training.  We are going to do a VIISA training in Las Cruces in the fall, and we already know that that training is going to be full.  The growth of VIISA is exciting but at the same time overwhelming.  Mark Carter stated that it is nice to do the VIISA training, but it adds to the heavy workload that is already carried by the Developmental Specialists, but they all realize its importance.  Cindy Faris stated that it is quickly becoming apparent that we need to look at the services that we currently provide, the caseload increases that we are experiencing, and the current staffing levels.  We will need to determine what the Board wants the program to look like in the future.  As the numbers increase, do we add more staff or back off and say that we cannot do as much service because there are too many kids on each caseload?  Do we do less service?  Do we become more of a consult where we do not go in as much?  These are some hard questions that we will need to look at carefully.  We are experiencing some huge increases in numbers.  The numbers that we had in December are more indicative of the numbers that we normally see in June.  This has resulted in all of our Development Specialists being maxed out.  We have Developmental Specialists that carry caseloads in excess of 30 students and drive more than 2000 miles per month, who are willing to put in the extra time, travel, and work that it requires.  She stated that she is concerned about how long they can continue to do that.  She stated that she has a very good group of Developmental Specialists who are providing amazing services throughout the State of New Mexico.  As she stated earlier, the Birth to 3 Program successes are the program’s challenges.  Superintendent Lyle stated that training success has resulted in an increase in training demands, and could almost support the development of a separate training department.  Caroline Benavidez stated that that was part of the Board’s vision.  We wanted to become the training resource.  We wanted NMSBVI to be the experts in screening and services for children with visual impairments.  She stated that we have taken on a lot of challenges, and met those challenges, as evidenced by the new ECP facility.  She asked if we can now make early intervention our next priority.  It is very important.  She is concerned that caseloads that get too full will result in diminished services.  Then the children will ultimately suffer.  She stated that she feels that early intervention needs to be a priority.  President McAninch asked how many Developmental Specialists are on staff.  Cindy Faris stated that counting herself, we have 14 Developmental Specialists.  She stated that while she is the program coordinator, she also carries a caseload so that the other Developmental Specialists do not continue to be overloaded.  President McAninch asked how often training is being conducted.  Cindy Faris stated that since the Spring of 2008 until December 2009 they conducted training every month.  Sometimes training was provided twice in a month.  She stated that every time they offer a training, it fills up.  We have maxed every training that they have done.  Christine Hall asked how many people can attend a training.  Cindy Faris stated that VIISA is up to 30 per class.  The EI/VI training that was held in Las Cruces had 50 people participate.  Another EI/VI training that was conducted in Albuquerque also had 50 people participate.  We limit those trainings to 50 because the class depends on interactions and we simply cannot provide quality training with more than 50 students.  Caroline Benavidez asked how many staff are involved in providing the training.  Cindy Faris stated that she uses as many staff as she can get, and whose caseloads allow them to help.  Caroline Benavidez asked what the ideal number would be.  Cindy Faris stated that it really depends on the training that is being conducted.  She stated that the training is conducted using Birth to 3 staff and staff from our community partnerships.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the VIISA course involves every member of the Developmental Specialist team due to homework, mentorships, etc.   Caroline Benavidez restated that she feels that it is critically important the Board make it a priority to ensure that NMSBVI continue to provide this level of training statewide, while at the same time looking at staffing levels that will allow us to continue to provide quality services to children as they are identified and referred to NMSBVI.  It sounds like the Birth to 3 Program is becoming overwhelmed fast.  President McAninch asked if regional training was scheduled tri-monthly instead of monthly, with 4 regional trainings per year, would that make it easier to provide the training and allow us to meet the demands of the state.  Cindy Faris stated that we are doing a similar model of regional training.  She stated that the monthly trainings are usually our staff providing training to agencies.  She stated that she feels that training should be part of our job, but she needs to know where we should put our priorities.  What percentage of our job should be spent on services to the children directly.  The staff have stated that they like to do the training, but they are concerned that it pulls them from providing services to the children.  If staff are involved in 4 days of training, they are losing 4 days that they would normally be working with the children.  But we all realize the importance of the training.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she agrees that we may need to look at developing a training component within NMSBVI.  President McAninch concurred.  She stated that if our focus is going to be becoming a resource center we need to look at developing a training component so that we can continue the same high level of services to the children, and provide statewide training.  Superintendent Lyle stated that for future board meetings we will add a training brief to our program update reports.  Christine Hall asked if we have a registration fee for the trainings that we provide.  Cindy Faris stated that we have grappled with that.  We usually charge a registration fee to cover the cost of putting on the training.  Primarily this covers expendables.  If we charge too much for the training we will lose participation as some agencies just do not have sufficient funds in the budget for training.  We do charge enough so that we do not go into the hole, but do not charge an amount that results in any profit that can later be rolled back into future training.  Caroline Benavidez suggested that we look at grants as a way to fund the statewide training.  President McAninch asked how long we have been doing the VIISA training.  Cindy Faris stated that she believes the first time VIISA was taught in the state was 1998.  She stated that the VIISA training is normally held once a year due to the amount of time that the training takes and the heavy workload that it involves.  Any more than once a year burns out the training staff.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will continue to look at the training needs and the staffing funding necessary to meet the needs while protecting the level of services that we provide to the children.  Cindy Faris thanked the Board for their support and for the opportunity to provide her program update.  The Board thanked Cindy Faris for her presentation and her hard work.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Developmental Specialists make a huge difference for NMSBVI.  She stated that the grand opening of the new Early Childhood Program site is also a celebration of what they have done.  NMSBVI needs the new facility because of the hard work of the Developmental Specialists.
Outreach:

Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Program Coordinator stated that she is very pleased to be at this meeting, and is happy to report that Outreach is in a happy place.  She stated that the program has had it ups and downs in the past, but has truly reached a place of peace.  She stated that unlike the Birth to 3 Program, the Outreach Program numbers are declining because the school districts are stepping up and hiring qualified staff and providing adequate services to their students who are blind and/or visually impaired.  She stated that the Outreach Department is coming to the place where they want to be.  The department has a new 5 year plan, which stresses support and consultation.  Each individual in the Outreach Department has gotten together and talked about what area they would like to specialize in, as far as consultation.  We are going to talk about this further when the Outreach Department meets next.  We are going to tweak the Outreach Department 5 year plan, then share that plan with the Board during their next regular meeting.  She stated that the Outreach Department will continue to provide direct service to those school districts who are hiring qualified staff for their blind and/or visual impaired students.  It is important that the Outreach Department keep their hands in the game, as that is how we will stay on top of what is happening in the field and within the school districts.  She stated that training is going to be the Outreach Departments second bid piece.  We have found that we have a great deal of work to do in helping people continue to do the best they can in writing assessments so that the child will get exactly what they need in their educational programming.  Everyone in the state is doing the best that they can given the time that they have.  But we are seeing some areas that we can improve upon.  What that has done is given us a blueprint for what we can provide for training throughout the state, for all the school districts.  She stated that they are also looking at a vision conference, and working with AER to establish a bi-annual or annual vision conference that will bring in big names to present information on the cutting edge of what is going on in the vision field.  She stated that they also intend to utilize the resources in the state that we know are highly qualified and knowledgeable in their fields.  She stated that the TVIs and O&Ms will talk to the school districts to determine their needs, then tailor the conference to meet those needs.  She stated that the Outreach Program is working closely with NM-AER in an effort to ensure that we do not duplicate efforts, but instead support each other in providing information and training statewide.  She stated that they are also looking at technology.  She stated that they are finding that, in the state, staff within the school districts have technology related questions and needs.  She stated that what the Outreach Department would like to do is hire a technology person that has VI background that can be the statewide consultant for technology.  This person will go to the school districts and help them, and be available to the ECP and other NMSBVI programs.  She stated that the Outreach Department feels that technology support is a huge piece of what we should be doing.  She stated that she will be working with the NMSBVI Human Resources Department to develop a job description, and work towards getting a technology person onboard.  She stated that we intend to hire an O&M person for the department.  This person will provide consultation statewide.  She stated that the entire Outreach Department has expressed a desire to become certified low vision therapists.  She stated that in conclusion she wants to let the Board know that the Outreach Department is feeling very good about what they are doing.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she believes that it is a good thing that the school districts are hiring qualified staff for their schools.  She asked that as NMSBVI develops training opportunities for vision professional, she feels that it is important that, while putting the training together, NMSBVI make a concerted effort to attract more blind people to the field, because it is a viable field that can benefit the schools and ultimately the children on a statewide level.  President McAninch stated that she agrees that there is a real need for technology assistance for the school districts, and for our programs.  She stated that the vendors and developers of technology are more than happy to provide you with equipment for testing, and training on the technology that they develop and sell.  She stated that the field of adaptive technology changes rapidly, which makes it imperative that we either have the expertise on staff, or have the ability to obtain assistance and support from the vendors/producers.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that the position of Outreach Coordinator has been challenging and it has been an interesting year and half.  She stated that the Board has been very supportive and has helped the program through some difficult times.  She stated that she would like to extend her thanks to the Board, Superintendent Lyle, Retha Coburn, and Veronica Hernandez for helping her on an individual basis.  She stated that she has never worked in an environment that is as supportive as NMSBVI.  
Preschool/Kindergarten Program:

Patty Beecher, ECP Coordinator stated that at this time we have 52 students enrolled at the ECP with our newest student having started this past Monday.  She stated that the numbers are going to fluctuate a little.  They anticipate getting another student very soon, and are going to have a student leave the ECP due to an out of state move.  She stated that they have 9 students who are going to graduate from the ECP program this year.  The Developmental Specialists have indicated that early numbers for enrollment eligibility is around 21.  So, the ECP is losing 9 students, but possibly gaining 21.  She stated that the ECP recently hosted a discussion panel with parents of children who had previously attended the ECP program.  This was hosted so that the ECP could gather information regarding what worked when their child was here, and how we can ease the transition for the families when the students move from our program to the public school system.  She stated that she feels that they gained a lot of insight from these meetings.  They intend to continue these panel discussions with parents and will relay the information to the public schools.  She stated that they have begun an experiment with the ECP’s multiply disabled population in which they are providing consultative O&M services in conjunction with the school’s regular therapy services in order to increase the staff’s understanding of the students’ movement patterns and their ability to move.  This has proven to be successful.  She thanked the Board, the Alamogordo campus, and everyone in Albuquerque for the enthusiastic support to the ECP, and for making the dream of a new, state of the art facility come true.  It is wonderful to have a facility where all aspects of NMSBVI programs can come and meet and share for the benefit of our children.  This makes us stronger and keeps us growing.  The Board thanked Patty Beecher for her presentation and her enthusiasm.
Low Vision Clinic:

Carol Trantham, Low Vision Clinic Coordinator introduced herself to the Board.  She stated that she has only been with NMSBVI, as the Low Vision Clinic Coordinator, for approximately 4 months.  She stated that she just recently finished up a career with The Iowa Braille School as an educational consultant within the school’s Outreach department, and as the coordinator for their Low Vision Clinics.  She spent approximately 30 years with The Iowa Braille School with 20 of those years coordinating the Low Vision Clinics.  She stated that in the short time that she has been with NMSBVI she recognizes that this is a very good place to be, not only because of the dedicated staff that she works with, but because of the wonderful new facility and the quality services that NMSBVI provides to the children of the State of New Mexico.  There is a common shared vision among the staff that is wonderful to work in.  The Low Vision Program is not an isolated program, but is a part of the common shared vision.  She stated the Low Vision Program is not just clinical but is part of the low vision services that ties into the educational implications of what those low vision findings mean for enhancing and facilitating the best education program for those students that NMSBVI serves.  She stated that she is still learning about what has been done.  She thanked the Board for building a strong low vision foundation of giving support for the Low Vision Program to begin.  She stated that the program name, Access to Learning, speaks volumes about the vision and philosophy of what the program should be.  She stated that she is looking forward to making the educational programming the best it can be for the children that NMSBVI serves.  She stated that they are going to be doing three clinics this semester.  February 2009 will be the first one, and will be held at the new ECP facility.  March 2009 will be the second clinic and will be held in Las Cruces.  April 2009 will be the third clinic and will also be held at the new ECP facility.  She stated that by the end of those three clinics she should know the doctors who are doing our evaluations, and will be able to begin sharing ways that NMSBVI might change, build, and improve things.  She stated that the next time she has the opportunity to present a report to the Board she should be able to provide more information on the Low Vision Program within the State of New Mexico.  Christine Hall asked if there are children signed up for the February Low Vision Clinic.  Carol Thantham stated that the February clinic is already full.  The doctors who do the evaluations have expressed that they prefer a limit of 10 children for the clinic, and 10 have been registered.  She stated that as she gets to know the doctors, and the other people that she will be working with, she hopes to be able to increase those numbers.  Christine Hall asked how many doctors are involved with the program.  Carol Trantham stated that we currently have a doctor from Denver who works with another doctor from Artesia.  She stated that she has obtained a list of licensed doctors within the State of New Mexico and has sent information out to them in an effort to get more doctors involved.  She stated that that has resulted in a couple of doctors who have expressed an interest in partnering with NMSBVI.  This should allow us to increase our clinic locations and frequencies.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Low Vision Clinic has expansion plans that include ophthalmology involvement, and going to the districts to help get goals for devices included in IEPs, and TVIs knowing how to use the devices.  President McAninch stated that she is very happy that Carol Thantham is onboard with NMSBVI.  She stated that the reputation of The Iowa Braille School’s Low Vision Clinic is quite good, and she feels that the Board and the school is fortunate to have her as our Low Vision Clinic Coordinator.  
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 9:33 p.m., Thursday, January 15, 2009
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